VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
May 9, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Stephen Hanse and Trustee Katlyn Irwin were absent. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 4, 2022 Organizational Meeting was tabled until the next meeting due to a lack of eligible votes. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 7, 2022 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 11, 2022 Local Law #1 of 2022 Public Hearing was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 11, 2022 Local Law #4 of 2022 Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 11, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 20, 2022 Local Law #2 of 2022 Public Hearing was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 20, 2022 Proposed Tentative Budget Public Hearing was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 20, 2022 Budget Work Session was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

Correspondence Received

An email was received from Nevin Cohen expressing his concerns regarding the Newbury Hotel proposal. 

An email was received from Nevin Cohen expressing his objection to the process the Village Board used to select the most recent Zoning Board of Appeals appointments. 

A letter was received from Richard Gromek expressing his concerns regarding Empire Riverfront Ventures LLC’s development on South River Street.

An email was received from Nevin Cohen expressing his concerns regarding the Newbury Hotel proposal variance. 

A letter was received from Karen Gunderson regarding an ongoing property dispute with Aaron Flach over her property located at 38 South River Street. 

An email was received from Katherine Higgins asking for consideration in having someone read her letter to the Planning Board aloud at the April 21st Planning Board Meeting. 

An email was received from Demetri Chriss regarding Empire Riverfront Development LLC’s Stop Work Order and recent submissions by Sterling Environmental Engineering P.C.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.
New Business

The Village Board presented Mary Donahue with a plaque in recognition of her years of service to the Summer Recreation/Youth Program. 

Mayor Evans stated that it has been wonderful to have Mary Donahue as Director for all of these years. The two new Co-Directors of the Youth Program started out as counselors years ago.  

Mary Donahue stated that she is also happy to have run Coxsackie’s American Red Cross Learn to Swim Program as well. She said that she feels it is important, being that Coxsackie is a riverfront community, that children learn how to swim. This program has been running every year since 2005 when Ms. Donahue took over, with the exception of last year which was the first year that the Village did not offer the swim program due to Covid. She thanked the Board for always supporting the program over the years and allowing them to grow and be successful. She is happy to see the program continue under new leadership. She also thanked the Town of Coxsackie for their support as well. 

Mark Evans thanked Mary Donahue for her many years of dedicated service to the children of the community, and providing leadership, guidance, and friendship to all. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Jordan Tipple, of 11828 Route 9W, asking for an adjustment to his original water/sewer bill amount of $1,610.34, adjusted to the new amount of $477.72, due to a faulty water meter that has since been replaced was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve accepting the resignation from Linda Deubert from the Historic Preservation Committee was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a salary increase from $15.94/hr. to $17.94/hr. for both Tara Bachner and Agenta Russo, Summer Recreation Co-Directors was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve advertising in order to receive Request for Proposals (RFP) to replace the fence by Bethany Village was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a contract with Young Explosives in the amount of $12,500.00 for a fireworks display at the Coxsackie-Athens school on Sunday, July 3, 2022 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from residents on Freleigh Place to close the street to traffic for a block party on Sunday, May 29, 2022was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve Local Law #3 of 2022- To Amend Section 155-93 of the Village of Coxsackie Code was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve advertising for bids to be received by 4:00 p.m. on June 9, 2022 for the paving of Sunset Boulevard, due to be awarded at the Board Meeting on June 13, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve allowing Delaware Engineering to provide a training program for both the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve waiving the 30-day notice period for Ravish Liquors LLC, at 47 South River Street, to allow them to file their liquor license application with the NYS Liquor Authority as soon as possible was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve accepting the resignation from Janet Gerrain from the Historic Preservation Committee was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from April 1-30, 2022 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #12, vouchers 818-869 totaling $65,091.31; Water Fund Abstract #12, vouchers 428-458 totaling $ 33,291.10; Sewer Fund Abstract #12, vouchers 324-351 totaling $ 28,099.78; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #12, voucher 16 totaling $ 2,860.00; Heroes Banner Fund Abstract #12, vouchers 5-9 totaling $1,971.50; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #12, vouchers 28-29 totaling $ 5,930.70 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Public Comment Period 

Mayor Evans stated that he has recently met with NYS Parks, and they have informed him that Riverside Park will open very soon. He said that residents should be on the lookout for an announcement before Memorial Day. Likely everything from the playground and pavilion to the right, should be open. However, the parking lot and basketball court still needs to be repaved. The new additional docks and bathroom unit are there but need to be put in place. They still need to put in the boat wash station. He said that he did get a chance to walk underneath the new pavilion and it is spectacular. There is lighting in the pavilion should it need to be used in the evening hours. Mayor Evans stated that unfortunately, there seems to be some issues at McQuade Park with bad behavior of young folks at the playground. There are older children being disruptive, using profanity, jumping on tables etc. He spoke to them, and in the meantime, their parents showed up and a discussion was had. Last year about this time there was an issue at this park as well. There was discussion about having more of a Police presence at the park. The Village is not going to tolerate bad behavior. Everyone should be able to enjoy the park with no issues. He spoke to the Police Chief and decided that a Police Car with be posted at the park starting at 3:00 p.m. and will stay as long as it needs to in order to deter any issues. He encouraged residents to report any issues they witness by sending a Facebook message to the Village of Coxsackie Facebook page. Both the Mayor and Clerk get alerted right away when a message is sent. Residents can also call Village Hall. 

Trustee Daoust stated that the Veteran’s Banners will be posted on utility poles this week. There will be over 130 banners. This was a great, successful, project. There will be a dedication on May 21, 2022 at 10:00 a.m. at Village Hall. The public is invited to come and enjoy the event. 

Mayor Evans thanked Trustee Daoust, Sue Ellen Meier, and the Heroes Banner Committee for spearheading and organizing this project. He said that they have done an amazing job in a relatively short period of time. He said that he feels it is a very worthy project and can’t wait to see the banners go up. 

Katie Higgins asked if there has been an update or additional discussion about updating the Comprehensive Plan, and where that was in the terms of the budgeting process. 

Mayor Evan stated that during the budget process he reached out to Elan Planning who does that type of work in order to obtain a quote. They are not the company who did the Comprehensive Plan the last time in 2008. Last time it was a company called River Street Planning. However, the Village is familiar with Elan Planning since they have done a lot of work for the Village. The Mayor was anticipating a quote of around $40,000.00-$50,000.00. However, they quoted between $80,000.00-$90,000.00. The Board discussed it and decided that that amount could not be added to this year’s budget, with other costs going up and being on a tight budget. Trustee Irwin indicated that she had found some place in NYS government that does grants for this type of work. The Board will look into pursuing a grant should one become available. He said that he feels that that would be the Village’s best avenue at the moment. 

Katie Higgins asked if there was an opportunity to put out a Request for Proposal and solicit bids to due this type of work in time for the finalization of the budget. 

Mayor Evans stated that the budget has already been finalized. The budget has to be passed by May 1st and takes effect June 1st. 

Katie Higgins stated that she would just like to highlight the community’s interest in pursuing a Comprehensive Plan update. Especially with all of the changes happening in the community. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board is committed to the update, it’s just a matter of finding the money. 

Katie Higgins asked if there was any update on the scheduling of a Public Forum in regards to the hotel project. 

Mayor Evans stated that he has been trying to coordinate with all parties involved in order to schedule a date for the meeting. He is narrowing the dates down. It will likely be in a couple of weeks. Trying to coordinate everyone’s schedules can be difficult at times. 

Katie Higgins stated that she has had a chance to look over the memo received from Delaware Engineering regarding the hotel project and wants to know if that is considered to be the list of changes or violations between the original submitted plan and the new one, or does that list exist elsewhere. She would just like to be sure that that information is shared with the public before the Public Forum. 

Mayor Evans asked if she was referring to the memo received from Mary Beth Bianconi of Delaware Engineering regarding the Site Plan submission to the Planning Board. That memo is comparing the original plan and the new submission, and what issues were found. The Village Board is not involved in the process, and is not supposed to be involved, but they are keeping up on it. The Mayor stated that it is his understanding that Delaware Engineering has had discussions with Sterling Engineering about those issues in the memo, and what they need to do to perfect their Site Plan application. The goal is for the Planning Board to receive a complete Site Plan application, and then they can move forward with the process. 
Katie Higgins stated that she was just unsure whether that memo was a final document or interim document. She asked if Sterling would resubmit another Site Plan application. 
Mayor Evans stated that again, it is not the Village Board’s process to oversee. However, it is his understanding that Sterling would just correct what they have already submitted. Any time that a document is updated the Clerk will receive it and post it to the website. He asked that the public please be patient with the updating of documents. If something is not received during normal business hours, it may have to wait until the next day. 
Christopher Chimento asked if the Farmers’ Market will be held under the new pavilion. 
Mayor Evans stated that he is not sure. Eileen Goble, Farmers’ Market Chairperson, did look at the new pavilion and indicated that it may be possible to fit vendors underneath. He stated that he does know that the Farmers’ Market will not be held down at Riverside Park right away. The first day of the market is supposed to by May 25th, but if the parking lot is not available to use it will make having the market down there impossible. As soon as the parking lot is available, which the state is indicating will be a couple more weeks after the park is open, the market will be moved down there. 
Christopher Chimento asked what the process will be for reserving the pavilion. 

Mayor Evans stated that he is unsure at this time. He sees how other NYS parks handle the reserving of pavilions, but the state has not told him how they want the Village to do facilitate this. Up until 6 or 7 years ago there was no reservation process for use of the gazebo. Then the Village ran into a situation where someone went down to set up for a birthday party and someone else was supposed to have a wedding. The Mayor approached the state about setting up a way to reserve the gazebo and was told the Village could implement whatever system they see fit. So, reservations for the new pavilion is to be determined for now. 

Mary Donahue asked if the Village knows how the state will handle the taking in and removing of docks down at the park. 

Mayor Evans stated that he does not know at this time. The Village helps the state out, and the way the docks are currently removed is by hooking them up via a chain to the backhoe and dragging them out. This may not be the preferred method, but if the state is not going to supply assistance we have to use what we have. 

Veronica Foley stated that at last week’s Workshop Meeting it was shared that the Town of Coxsackie Assessor has been accused by Peppertree Apartments of not properly assessing property, and the Village of Coxsackie will now be going to court. She asked if the Board could elaborate on the allegations. 

Mayor Evans stated that there are no accusations here. The Village is not going to court. The company that owns Peppertree wants to get their assessment lowered. They indicated that to the Town of Coxsackie Assessor. He would like to remind everybody that the Village has nothing to do with the assessments, that’s all handled by the Town. When the Town was notified that Peppertree would challenge their assessment, it becomes in the interest of the Town, Village and sometimes the School District to grieve together to fight that challenge. This is because if an assessment is lowered significantly that, in turn, means less tax dollars to each municipality. The Town came to the Village around four or five months ago and asked if the Village would be interested in being involved in this case, and the Village said yes because it would financially impact the Village if the assessment was lowered significantly. Peppertree will grieve their assessment with the Town. If the Town grants their grievance, then Peppertree has recourse and can go to court and challenge their assessment. If that happens, then the Village will be a part in defending to keep the assessment where it is. 

Veronica Foley asked if the Village has begun to investigate the low building permit fee that was paid for the construction at 60 South River Street. If so, what are the results of the investigation, or when will the results be shared. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has investigated the low building permit fee. 

Michael Donahue asked if there was any update on the UMH project. 

Mayor Evans stated that UMH filed a lawsuit in 2018, and in early 2020 it was recommended to the Village per counsel to seek a settlement. Almost two years was spent negotiating, and finally in early 2022 a settlement was signed. This settlement is posted on the Village’s website. UMH has to request annexation for a piece of property that they own in the Town of Coxsackie. It is his understanding that they in the process of making this request. Village’s counsel has told the Planning Board that UMH cannot start their project until the annexation happens. When the annexation is done then UMH can submit a Site Plan to the Planning Board and start that process. 

Charles Haler asked when the Village Board will share the results of the investigation of the low building permit fee for the hotel project.

Mayor Evans stated that the results will be shared soon. 

Charles Haler asked if there is a general timeframe for these results. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board is working on it. He would suspect in time for the Public Forum in a couple of weeks. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk



